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Report dated Friday, Sept. 20 (Position N41 53 874, W74 00 998; Kingston, New York)

It was cool and cloudy when we left Waterford Monday (Sept. 16) for our first outing in tidal waters.  Even this far up the Hudson River the tides contributed significantly to our speed.  For example, for about two hours late that afternoon we were doing over seven knots ground speed using only 2500 rpm because we were traveling down river on the ebb tide.  However, the next morning, using 2600 rpm, we didn't exceeded 5 knots ground speed.

Our first anchoring in tidal waters was a success Monday night.  We picked a spot between an island (Middle Ground Flats) and the mainland, opposite the town of Athens (the town of Hudson is on the other side of the river).  We inched our way in as close as we could safely get to the island.  We set the anchor at 16:30, and it held well.  We saw five deer grazing in the weeds, and a huge turtle.

By 19:00, we had turned around 180 degrees because the tide was starting to come in.  None of this was a surprise, though, because we have the tide tables on the GPS as well as on the computer.  We've found that the tables on  Ron's computer are more useful because they give readings for locations that are nearer to our actual position.  The tidal range in this area is as much as five feet.  So we have to think things through carefully before we pick an anchorage spot.  On the lakes, we used to only have to think about wind strength and direction, as the current only ran in one direction.  It's a whole other ball of wax now.

We started out Tuesday (Sept. 17) at 07:45 because we wanted to make Kingston in time to visit a marine store to purchase some Yanmar engine parts.  We turned into Rondout Creek around 12:30, and made a stop at Rondout Yacht Basin for fuel & water and to pump out the head.  We then stopped at Certified Marine Service to purchase the items Ron will need for the 300-hour engine inspection that is now due.  We anchored for the night around 17:00 in the basin at the end of Rondout Creek, just opposite Rondout Bay Restaurant & Marina.  Very nice sheltered spot.

Wednesday (Sept. 18) we docked at the public docks in downtown Kingston to put up the mast.  It took just as long to put the mast back up, reinstall the sails, and put everything back in place as it did to bring it down.  Deb began enquiries relating to transportation to Montreal and a slip for the boat.  It was well after 7 pm before we finished, too late to bother anchoring out and making supper, so we decided to spend the night at the public dock.  We went to a Puerto Rican restaurant (El Co-qui) and had a fantastic meal: Vegie wraps, beans, fried cheese and the best Sangria we've ever tasted.

Thursday morning Ron washed the boat, rinsed out the water reservoir, and by 12:30 we set off to return to our anchorage at the end of the creek.  On the way we stopped by Rondout Bay Restaurant & Marina to ask for pricing for a slip for next week.  We had a nice chat with the fellow on duty, who will get us a quotation for Friday/Saturday.  

We've decided to leave our boat here in Kingston while we return to Montreal for a week.  We're waiting for some pricing, and should finalize details Monday.  We will probably rent a car to travel to Montreal, as it is not very much more expensive than return bus fare for two.

